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We all go through different life stages. 
In As You Like It, Shakespeare de- 
scribed the seven ages of man. In some 
cultures, there is another popular ver- 
sion: 

+ Stage 1: 

+ Stage2 

+ Stage 3: 

Yoir believe in f k c  footk f a i r y  

You don‘t belicvc7 in the footk fairy 

You are tkc footk fairy 

I’ve gone through different stages in 
this association - from my first 
AAPHD meeting as a student, to the 
current privilege of serving as Presi- 
dent. From my perspective, our Asso- 
ciation has also been going through 
different life stages. We have begun 
implementing the strategic plan that 
we developed about 18 months ago. 
In the process, we have gotten more 
members involved in the organiza- 
tion, participated in more collabora- 
tive activities with other organiza- 
tions, enhanced the infrastructure 
and raised our national profile. 

I see the growth and activity as 
analogous to moving up the levels of 
Maslow’s hierarchy*. This classic 
modcl, developed in the 1940’s, is still 
used to explain people’s motivation 
and behavior. According to this 
model, a person must have their ba- 
sic level of needs satisfied before fo- 
cusing on the next stage or level. This 
five-level framework can also be ap- 
plied to AAPHD’s development (see 
Figure 1). I would like to use this anal- 
ogy to highlight some of our accom- 
plishments and directions. 

At the first level, we have basic 
physiologic needs -food, clothing, 
and shelter. AAPHD’s founding fa- 
thers provided these needs in 1937 
when they established the organiza- 
tion. They brought together interested 
members, basic resources, and devel- 
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oped a democratic process with a con- 
stitution and bylaws. 

At Level Two, humans are con- 
cerned with safety and security; needs 
related to self-preservation. For our 
organization, we need sustainability 
and an effective infrastructure. 
Thanks to the efforts of the finance 
and development committee led by 
Mark Macek and Mark Greer, our cur- 
rent and past treasurers, we have de- 
veloped multiple ways to increase 
non-dues revenue and keep our finan- 
cial reserves sound. With the help of 
the membership committee, led by Jim 
Sutherland and Mary Foley, we have 
87 new members so far this year. The 
AAPHD national office staff, under 
the direction of our Executive Direc- 
tor, Pam Tolson, has developed a so- 
phisticated and technologically ad- 
vanced infrastructure, and 21’t cen- 
tury electronic databases. Our Asso- 
ciation is on strong footing. For the 

first time, we can announce the loca- 
tion of future NOHC meetings more 
than one year in advance. The 2006 
NOHC will be in Little Rock, Arkan- 
sas and in 2007, in Denver, Colorado. 

Level Three pertains to belonging 
and social needs. For me, that trans- 
lates to meeting our membership’s 
needs and providing high quality ser- 
vices. This conference and the pre- 
conference workshops offer increas- 
ing opportunities for professional de- 
velopment. For example, last night, 
the AAPHD policy and advocacy 
committee sponsored advocacy train- 
ing by the excellent ADEA legislative 
staff. Members deserve timely access 
to information. We have a terrific 
newsletter thanks to Becky DeSpain 
and an improved website thanks to 
the national office. We have a new 
journal Editor, Alex White, and Pub- 
lications Manager, Linda Lenzini. 
They welcome your suggestions about 
new directions for the journal. We are 
currently exploring strategies to make 
the journal available online to in- 
crease timely access to the science and 
evidence base for our public health 
programs. 

The Executive Council is recom- 
mending two bylaws changes for your 
consideration tomorrow at the busi- 
ness meeting. One is to expand vot- 
ing privileges to affiliate and student 
members to become a more inclusive 
organization. The second is to increase 
the number of Executive Council 
members from six to nine to increase 
representation of our increasing mem- 
bership, and increase opportunities 
for participation and leadership as 
the breadth and depth of our activi- 
ties expand. 

Level Four addresses self-esteem. 
For AAPHD, this level is about recog- 
nition and collaboration, both within 
and outside our organization. At this 
point 1 would like to recognize the 
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FIGURE 1: 
Maslow's Hierarchy applied to AAPHD 

be recognized and welcomed.) Re- 
gardless of which one of these five lev- 
els may apply to you, there is a place 
for you in our association. You can 
be a tooth fairy and bestow the gifts of 
your time and talent. Contributions 
to the Foundation are welcome too, 
no tooth or pillow required. Decide 
how you will help advance the orga- 
nization, our mission and our vision. 
There are too many people with oral 
disease, infection, pain and discom- 
fort, to sit on the sidelines. Together 
we can work to accomplish our goals. 

Now, I would like to remember 
those colleagues who have passed 

AAPHD Executive Council members 
and officers. AAPHD honors those 
who have provided exceptional ser- 
vice and accomplishments; whether 
they are students recognized for their 
first public health projects or those 
being recognized for lifetime achieve- 
ment and distinguished service. 
Please join us for the awards lun- 
cheon later today, always one of my 
favorite conference events. 

Our empowerment is reflected by 
the increasing number of loyal sup- 
porters who have contributed to the 
AAPHD Foundation, helping u s  
build for the future. This year, in 
memory of Herschel Horowitz, the 
foundation has awarded the first 
$25,000 scholarship to a dentist, a 
UCSF graduate, currently enrolled in 
the MPH program at the University of 
California, Berkeley. It is my pleasure 
to introduce Lisa Chung as the first 
Herschel Horowitz scholarship re- 
cipient. Please join us tonight at the 
Carnegie Museum for the second an- 
nual Foundation event. The recipient 
of next year's scholarship will be an- 
nounced then. 

This year, AAPHD continues to 
forge collaborations and partnerships 

with other dental organizations while 
strengthening its external relation- 
ships. AAPHD has been an active 
participant at many venues through- 
out the year, increasing our visibility 
nationally. We welcome all the offic- 
ers from other organizations who are 
here with us today, sharing this time 
of learning and networking with us. 
Finally, we get to the peak, Level 5, or 
what Maslow calls "self-actualiza- 
tion." As an organization, we strive 
to be the best we can be and maximize 
our potential. For me, that means hav- 
ing the ability to successfully advo- 
cate for public health causes, influ- 
ence public policy and improve the 
health of the public. With AAPHD 
providing the basic needs and orga- 
nizational infrastructure, meeting 
membership needs, providing recog- 
nition and developing collaborations, 
we can focus on our vision, "Optimal 
Oral Health for All." 

I challenge you to be a participant, 
not a spectator. This may be your first 
meeting, and you feel like you are at 
Level 1 figuring out your basic needs, 
or you may be a long-time veteran ac- 
tively involved at Level 5. (If this is 
your first meeting, please stand and 

away this year. Polly Ayers was the 
first woman to be a Diplomate of the 
ABDPH, and the first woman to be 
President of AAPHD as well as the 
ABDPH. I read in the Journal of Pub- 
lic Health Dentistry, and learned from 
Stuart Lockwood, that Polly, among 
many activities, initiated a series of 
Alabama county high school cham- 
pionship football games. The proceeds 
were used to purchase a trailer to pro- 
vide dental services to the same 
schools. She was indeed a role model 
and trailblazer. I met Herb Hazelcorn 
at my first AAPHD meeting. He de- 
veloped and became the director of the 
Program in Dental Public Health at 
the University of Illinois, School of 
Public Health. Saul Kamen was a 
leader in developing the fields of ge- 
riatric dentistry and special care 
needs. He was on the faculty at the 
Stony Brook School of Dental Medi- 
cine, my a h a  mater, and I remember 
vividly a field trip to his office to see 
his state of the art equipment for geri- 
atric populations. Please join me for 
a moment of silence for those who 
have contributed so much. 

Many thanks go to the planning 
committee for their efforts in putting 
together a very full and exciting pro- 
gram for us. 1 would also like to thank 
the MRSI staff. AAPHD and ASTDD 
contract with them for all the support 
services required organizing this 
meeting. Have fun, learn a lot and 
enjoy the meeting. 


